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TITLE:
Annual Report of the Standards Committee to Full Council 2010

RECOMMENDATION:  Council is invited to note this report.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:  During 2009 the Standards Committee has been meeting on a quarterly basis.  In addition its Initial Assessment Sub-Committees and Referral Sub-Committees have been meeting to deal with casework issues as they arise and in principle meet on a monthly basis.

The Committee has also arranged the delivery of training for Members in Ethical Governance issues, and has ensured appropriate returns are delivered on time to the regulator.

The Committee has ensured best practice is identified and followed by attending the Annual National Standards Conference and has hosted a presentation by the winner of last year’s National Standards Award to demonstrate the best practice that lead to this outcome.

BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:  

(Available for public inspection)

The minutes of the Standards Committee

The Council’s constitution including the Code of Conduct

KEY DECISION:
No 
DETAILS:  

Establishment & Administration
The Standards Committee is sorry to report the retirement of its long serving Vice Chair, Mrs Jackie Flynn for personal reasons and in order to devote more time to her duties at Salford University.  Mrs Flynn will be greatly missed and appropriate thanks have already been passed to her on behalf of this Council.

As a result there is a vacancy for a further Independent Member.  An advertisement has been placed in the December 2009 edition of Life in Salford and it is anticipated that a recommendation will be made to Full Council in March 2010 for a further appointment.

The Standards Committee will be selecting a Vice Chair from amongst the serving Independent Members.

Thanks to the increase in the Standards Committee establishment last year the sad loss of Mrs Flynn does not, however, bring the establishment of the Committee below the minimum laid down by law, nor has it prevented the Committee from discharging its functions.
The Standards Committee itself meets quarterly to review the effectiveness of ethical governance in the Council, identify best practice and learn lessons from its casework. 

To ensure Salford City Council’s approach reflects best practice the Committee was represented at the national Standards Conference and also received a presentation from the winner of the national prize for Standards.

Substantive case work is conducted by sub-committees. The principal sub-committee is the Initial Assessment Sub Committee that meets monthly (subject to business) to assess new complaints, monitor progress on current cases, and receive reports after investigations are completed by officers.

All members of the Committee serve on this Sub-Committee, which is divided into 2 panels. The panels sit as the Initial Assessment Sub-Committee on alternate months, with the Panel that was not involved able to act as the Referral Sub-Committee to hear any appeals by complainants under the Local standards Framework.
The Local Standards Framework

The “new” framework requiring most breaches of or alleged breaches of the Code of Conduct to be investigated and managed at local level came into force in May 2008.

Since then the Standards Committee has been acquiring considerable expertise in dealing with such cases and has been focusing on improving the process from the point of view of all stakeholders. The processes involved have been subject to a process of continuous improvement overseen by the Committee.

Since the institution of the regime, 11 cases have been notified which could have been construed as complaints of a breach of the Code of Conduct for Members.  Of those 11 all but 2 (which were from officers) were, at least ostensibly, from members of the public (though some were clearly motivated by partisan party political considerations).  

After inquiry, where necessary, of the potential complainant 7 of those possible allegations were confirmed as being formal complaints of a breach of the Code of Conduct. 

Of those 7 cases considered by the Initial Assessment Sub-Committee we directed investigations in 5 cases, referred one case to the Standards Board for England (as it then was) for investigation and decided to take no further action in a further case.
Of the 5 cases sent for investigation four investigations found that no breach of the Code had in fact been committed and one investigation is still outstanding as at the date this report was prepared. The case referred to the Standards Board for England was reported last year. 
In one of the cases sent for investigation the Initial Assessment Sub Committee decided to refer part of the complaint only for investigation and the complainant asked for a review. The referral sub-committee upheld the decision to only .refer part of the complaint for investigation.
The Committee is always concerned to identify any lessons that can be learned from the complaints process and to share them with Council.  

All political groups in the Council featured in the 11 possible cases received.  

The commonest cause of complaint was an alleged failure by Councillors to show respect to others. In particular we noted that where a Councillor became involved in a neighbourhood or similar dispute it was not unusual for the ‘other side’ of that dispute to make a complaint.  Indeed on one occasion we had mutual complaints or potential complaints from both rival camps about the Councillor acting as a community advocate in support of the other camp. 

Lastly the Standards Committee is concerned that the duties of confidentiality are not always fully understood or respected by Members.  They urge Members to re-read the relevant provisions of the Code of Conduct and, if they are of a view that they might be obliged to release confidential information, to seek professional advice either from the City solicitor or their own solicitor before doing so.

In this respect there is concern as to the potential for misuse of electronic media - especially in a period of heightened political tension leading up to public elections and reminds all members of their responsibilities as set out in the Code they have undertaken to abide by.
Other Activity

The Committee has been monitoring Local Government Ombudsman complaints and is pleased to report the continued absence of any finding of maladministration.

The Committee did investigate the circumstances of one adverse decision of the Information Commissioner’s Office when information was withheld following a Freedom of Information Act request. The Committee is satisfied that officers acted properly in what they did, albeit the Information Commissioner differed from them, on the facts, as to whether or not the data concerned might lead to looked after children’s’ locations being publicly identified when matched with other data in the public domain.
Training 
The Committee notes that there is encouragement from the centre at national level for Standards Committees to engage in the wider Council to ensure that the principles of ethical governance are fully embedded across the authority.  The Committee therefore hopes that Members will feel free to attend its meetings and proceedings as observers and look forward to working further with Members to deliver this outcome in 2010.

The Standards Committee have laid on a series of training events for members but are concerned that around a third of the Council  do not appear to have received any training in Ethical Governance since the Members’ Code of Conduct was changed some 21/2 years ago.  
The Committee is providing further training for those Members who have not yet attended a session to do so in their own best interests. The Committee regards such training as mandatory for members.

The Committee is also currently exploring the possibility of providing specialist training for those dealing with regulatory work such as planning or licensing on the particular ethical governance issues that are engaged so the criminal conduct resulting in a conviction will be covered.

The Future 

The Members’ Code of Conduct was the subject of a detailed consultation in the period up to Christmas 20089. The Committee hoped to see the resulting revisions this year but they have not yet been received from central government. The Committee understand that whilst the draft Code of Conduct for Officers is not being actively pursued by central government at present, changes in the Code of Conduct for Members are likely to be promulgated later this year.
This will again necessitate the need for refresher training for all members so that they are able to best use the new rules to promote public confidence in local government and protect their and the Council’s reputation. Standards Committee will, of course, arrange that training which it believes should be mandatory for all members of the Authority.
KEY COUNCIL POLICIES: Code of Conduct for Members.

EQUALITY IMPACT ASSESSMENT AND IMPLICATIONS
ASSESSMENT OF RISK: The Standards Committee believes that its work reduces the risk of damage to the corporate reputation.

SOURCE OF FUNDING:  Existing budgets.
LEGAL IMPLICATIONS Supplied by Anthony Rich

The requirements for a Standards Committee, the Local Standards Framework, and the involvement of independent members are embedded in the Local Government Act 2000 and subordinate legislation.
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS Supplied by 

N/A

OTHER DIRECTORATES CONSULTED:  N/A

CONTACT OFFICER: Anthony Rich, City Solicitor              TEL. NO. 0161 793 3000

WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S): All
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